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February 9, 2006

The Honorable John L. Valentine 

The Honorable Mike Dmitrich
The Honorable Greg J. Curtis

The Honorable Bradley T. Johnson
Utah State Capitol Complex

West Office Building

Salt Lake City, UT  84114

Dear Senator Valentine, Senator Dmitrich, Representative Curtis, and Representative Johnson,

I am submitting this letter on behalf of the Lawyers’ Committee for Cultural Heritage Preservation in opposition to the proposed legislation to amend the Utah State Antiquities and Historic Sites Act (H.B. 139).  The Lawyers’ Committee for Cultural Heritage Preservation (http://www.culturalheritagelaw.org/) is an association of lawyers who have joined together to promote the preservation and protection of cultural heritage resources in the United States and internationally through education and advocacy.  If passed, this legislation may result in significant harm to Utah’s incredible cultural resources.

H.B. 139 acts to eliminate the State Archaeologist position, a role integral to the protection of the state’s historic resources.  The bill also reduces the scope of duties of the Antiquities Section of the Utah Division of State History, principally by transferring excavation permitting authority to the Public Lands Policy Coordinating Office (PLPCO).  The PLPCO does not have the in-house expertise to act as watchdog in protecting the state’s resources and so the state would lose the Antiquities Section’s knowledge and experience in this important function.  The Antiquities Section was created in part to support “interest in the preservation and protection of the state's archaeological and anthropological resources and a right to the knowledge derived and gained from scientific study of those resources.”  Utah Code Ann. § 9-8-301.  This policy is best served by maintaining the functions of the Antiquities Section, not by transferring these functions to another agency that does not have the in-house knowledge to review permit applications and excavation reports.  In any state this would be concerning, but in a state that is as rich in its archaeological heritage as Utah, this is alarming.

The bill also serves to seriously degrade the qualifications necessary to perform archaeological work in the state of Utah.  Generally under current law, Utah requires professional certification from the Register of Professional Archaeologists (RPA), an organization which gives the public the assurance of the qualifications of the people registered in the organization.  Members of the RPA agree to abide by particular codes of conduct and standards of research performance.  Requiring archaeologists performing work in the state to be members of the RPA not only provides assurance that those individuals are qualified professionals, it also provides a mechanism for sanctioning behavior that does not meet the RPA’s codes and standards through a formal complaint procedure developed in the organization.  

Finally, the bill creates new guidelines for analyzing the effects of undertakings on historic properties, including eliminating the requirement for permit applicants to consult with Native American tribes, where necessary.  This, too, would have a negative impact on the state’s cultural resources because it appears to place greater emphasis on the cost of the work, rather than on the protection of the resource.  

I, along with the Lawyers’ Committee for Cultural Heritage Preservation, strongly urge you to reject the amendments to the Utah State Antiquities and Historic Sites Act found in H.B. 139.

Sincerely,

Patty Gerstenblith

Professor and 

President,

Lawyer’s Committee for Cultural 

Heritage Preservation

cc:
Governor Jon Huntsman, Jr.


Kevin T. Jones, State Archaeologist


Philip F. Notarianni, Director (Utah Division of State History) 

Patty Gerstenblith


Professor & Director


Program in Cultural Heritage Law


25 East Jackson Boulevard


Chicago, Illinois 60604-2287


(312) 362-6175


FAX (312) 362-5190


pgersten@depaul.edu
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